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CITY OF EASTPORT

CITY COUNCIL MEETING

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 13th,  2018

SHEAD HIGH SCHOOL  -  LIBRARY  -  6:00 P.M.
EXECUTIVE SESSION  -  5:30 P.M. TO 6:00 P.M.


(Ref. WS700322  & WS700323)


_x_Personnel Matters





Title 1 M.R.S.A. § 405(6)(A)


_x_Real Property or Economic Development

Title 1 M.R.S.A. § 405(6)(C)


___Labor Negotiations




Title 1 M.R.S.A. § 405(6)(D)

_x_Consultation w/Legal Counsel



Title 1 M.R.S.A. § 495(6)(E)


___Poverty Abatement Application 



Title 36 M.R.S.A. § 841

Those in Attendance:   Councilor Roscoe Archer, III (via: phone/electronic attendance),


Councilor Hailley Bradbury (via: phone/electronic attendance), and Council President, 


Gilbert Murphy.   Also present were City Manager, Elaine Abbott;  City Clerk, Ella Kowal;


and Legal Counsel, Dennis Mahar.  Those Absent/Not In Attendance:  Councilor 


Scott Emery and Councilor Shannon Emery.


Council President calls this portion of the meeting to order at  5:30 p.m.

MOTION
BRADBURY
SECOND
ARCHER  (PASSED  3-0)  TIME:  5:31 P.M.

To go into Executive Session for Real Property or Economic Development under Title 1 
M.R.S.A. § 405(6)(C) and for Consultation with Legal Counsel under Title 1 M.R.S.A.


§ 405(6)(E).

MOTION
BRADBURY
SECOND
ARCHER  (PASSED  3-0)   TIME:   5:44 P.M.

To come out of Executive Session.

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING  



(Ref. WS700324)


Those in Attendance:   Councilor Roscoe Archer, III (via: phone/electronic attendance),


Councilor Hailley Bradbury (via: phone/electronic attendance), and Council President, 


Gilbert Murphy.   Also present were City Manager, Elaine Abbott;  City Clerk, Ella Kowal;


and Legal Counsel, Dennis Mahar.  Those Absent/Not In Attendance:  Councilor 


Scott Emery and Councilor Shannon Emery.

Attendees in the Audience:  Jack Reece, Connie Knight, Elizabeth Hastings-Renner, Ken Johnson, Patricia Theriault, Gordon Smith, Robert Scott, Ross Argir, William Landigran, Linda Saravo, Fred Fitch, Don Dunbar, Dana Chevrier, Mary Repole, Lora Whelan, Chris Bartlett, Pat Christopher, Jana Sutherland, Susan Coopersmith, Barry Wadsworth, Walter Cummings, Aurea Stoll, Kathryn Lewis, Jon McNerney, and Kristen McKinley.
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I.
CALL TO ORDER   -   Council President called the meeting to order at  6:00 p.m.

II.
ACTION from EXECUTIVE SESSION



MOTION
ARCHER
SECOND
BRADBIRY
(PASSED  3-0)



To have City Hall send a letter and reach out again to the owner of the property



at 34 Washington Street relative to the non-payment of Sewer charges before



rendering a decision on the finalization of moving forward with the foreclosure.



 The Eastport City Council discussed a request before them by Ms. Bouchard to 



 allow her to sing downtown next to the Mermaid statue.  Council, at this time,



 is granting her permission to do so only on Sundays and that it is for singing only



 and that there will be no dressing of the mermaid statue.  
          
III.
PUBLIC HEARING(s)


Council President, Gilbert Murphy, opens the public hearings at 6:02  p.m.


• Special Deer Hunt for 2018





Council President turns this portion of the meeting over to Chris Bartlett  and



he reminds everyone that last season there were thirty hunters and ninety tags.



He further comments to say that the major difference with this years hunt would



be they'd like to include the use of crossbows (which is already allowed for the



regular hunting season for deer).  They would also like to give preference to



past successful hunters of the special hunt.  They have found that even though



we have a high density of deer in Eastport, we have a low success rate of 

 

hunters and they believe this to be a result of choosing hunters by way of lottery.



The ratio last year was nine out of thirty were successful and a total of eighteen



hunters out of sixty over the last two years were successful.  They would like to



invite those successful hunters back to assist the City in this third and final year.




Should they accept the invitation to come back, a permit would be issued and



the remainder of hunters would be chosen by lottery.  Walter Cummings updates



that there is a different jurisdiction which is favorable to in town whereby an



area has been quarantined off to no hunting with the guidelines being County Road



up Washington and up High and down Clark Street.  He continues to say that they



are scoping in on the areas where there is safety.  Gordon Smith of the audience



asks if the thirty plus deer eliminate or over compensate or under compensate 



for the birth rate.  Walter Cummings responds that he believes it to be under but



believes that there is still an increase.  Council Presidents makes the final call for



questions from the audience and the Council.  There were none.
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• Proposed “FY2019” Budget



The City Manager, Elaine Abbott, updates Council the Budget Committee has



met and are prepared to bring forth their recommendation before Council and



turns this portion of the hearing over to Chair of the Budget Committee, Jack



Reece.  Mr. Reece refers to the written recommendation in their packet and first



addresses the municipal budget and informs Council that they reviewed the major 



details and items and recommends that the Senior Citizen Center remains at 



$8,750.00 and that the Peavey Memorial Library be increased by $1,250.00 for 



a total of $10,000.00.  He further comments to say that the library gave a very 



detailed plea and that this increase will assist with a study of a very substantial 



structural project.  



He continues to say that they have two verbal recommendations.  One of which is for 


Council to protest its share of County taxes for the recent expansions because of the 


disproportionate costs imposed on Eastport for the County law enforcement protection.  


The second being that Council consider that the Festival Committees share a portion of 


the vendor fees that they collect with the City and that this would compensate for the 


substantial amount of clean up and the costs incurred after the festivals.  



He continues further to say that the Budget Committee recommends the Municipal 


budget as submitted and acknowledges the reduction which is less than the 2017-2018.



He continues with respect to the School budget and notes that it is a bit more



complicated.  He makes reference to two decisions for Council to consider which



would change the structural picture for the better in terms of the School budget.  He 



also notes that he has included the two actions.  One of which was referenced in the



document submitted to the Council and the second one he apologizes that it was not



yet produced to a writing as they had been working on it for the past few weeks.



The first recommendation came about as a result of a comment of the surplus in the 


school budget from last year of $544,000.00 of which $140,000.00 was needed to 



cover the summer match up of school salaries.  Upon review of it he understood



the concern, but upon further research of the system; it turns out to be a treasury 



function and with what it in place with the City and the way it is managed, obviates 



any need for any front end part of the surplus to be used for it and that upon further 


review he is able to give the details as to why.  He reminds Council that they recognize 


that warrants are generated every two weeks and checks are generated and cut through 


the City.  There is a substantial backup of the treasury system which is based on good



principles and matches up funds with needs, and he commends to say that there is no



need for the $140,000.00.  



He continues to say that further research of the Budget Committee were to address 



some of their concerns.   He notes that each year the Council approves the School 



budget and makes reference that over the last couple of years they are approving a 



half a million dollars that is voluntary on the part of the City and comments to say
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that it is not required by the State but rather it is additions that the Council has decided 


would be appropriate to add and what the Budget Committee proposes is to remove that 


$140,000.00 from the line of additional local funds and that the budget would be 



reduced by that amount.  Although line items cannot be spoke of, it is recommended 



that the $140,000.00 shown not needed and  put it into the funds forward.  The second



idea offers up something to Ken Johnson and the School to help grow this back up again.  



He first reiterates to Council that it is the recommendation of the Budget Committee  



to reduce the additional local funds by $140,000.00.  He continues to say that the



second restructuring will help to reduce that and address some other complaints such



as the size of the increase in the amount of $200,000.00.  In looking at it in proper



expenditures of money and tax money, it is thought that it can be reduced and 



that everything can be accomplished that the School Board wants to do as nothing



is being cut there but if we were to look at the budget there are 30-year capital items.



His thought on this is that we match the costs with the time in which the service is



given, and if this year; we include all those capital items in the budget, it says that



taxpayers will now have to pay for what will benefit people for 30+ years and he



believes this to be improper use and what he is suggesting is that a loan be taken out



to cover the capital.  By doing so, it reduces an increase over the year and the tax



burden is spread out.  He addresses Ken Johnson and speaks to long term capital



i.e. roof, windows, carrying costs, etc. and suggests if they were to take $60,000.00



out of the budget and take out a loan the carrying cost would be roughly less than



$4,000.00. This removes an increase to the budget and will put the burden on everyone



that will benefit going forward.  He continues to say that a construction loan would



be utilized to only those tasks as they put them in place for that period of time but



the loan itself would cover all of the projects.  Although it may seem to be a lot, he



believes it gives an answer to such a big increase and would possibly lower taxes for 



this year.  



He closes to reiterate that the two things that they ask is the reduction of $140,000.00



from the local funds be made and that Council delay making a final approval by a 


couple of weeks and go forward with the School Board and it obtaining a loan. 



Council President thanks Jack.



Jon McNerney of the audience asks Mr. Reece to go over the $140,000.00 once more.



Mr. Reece explains that in a meeting they had heard the expectation that $140,000.00



would be needed for salaries during the summer.  He reminds that he further looked



into the system and the findings were that the bills are paid on time and that there is



no need to have a hedge in the funding for the School that was represented by the



$140,000.00.  Faceting on that if it was not needed for that it was available to reduce



20% of the School Budget that is put in voluntarily each year.  He emphasizes that



the City has a good system and that it is well kept.  Mr. McNerney asks why the



$140,000.00 is not needed.  Mr. Reece explains that it is part of the surplus of the



$544,000.00 that came up on the audit.  Councilor Archer and Councilor Bradbury



asks that they speak up so that they can hear.  Mr. Reece explains that the single



checking is used by the School, the Municipality, the Sewer, the Airport (with the
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exception of the fuel) – all of those are in there and the reason it is wanted a large 



one is that when you get an up and down in the cash flow, it is already covered as it is



a small part of a large amount of money and this is why it is not needed.  He continues



further to say if it is every needed, there is a line of credit that is a backup that could



be used and comments to say the fund works well and is kept and maintained.   He



explains again that the warrants are issued every two weeks by the participants



and the monies are paid out immediately.  Mr. McNerney responds that the checking



account is one issue that there has to be money to pay the salaries and that there



needs to be money in a budget line and that they just can't take money from elsewhere.



Former Councilor Mary Repole and present Council Liaison to the School Board 


speaks that she was in the meeting when the Budget Committee held discussion on this 


and they were told by Ken Johnson that the $140,000.00 was money that the School 


needed to hold out to make the salaries after the end of the fiscal year to carry it through 

and she reminds everyone that this money is already budgeted as all the salaries are 


included in that and because it comes in at the end of the fiscal year does not change the 

fact that it has been budgeted and the City is responsible for it and when warrants come 


in it gets paid out as it has every year.  Mr. McNerney questions about paying outside



of the fiscal year.  Ms. Repole responds that there are things that come in after the end 



of the fiscal year and are reviewed by the auditors.  The City generates the warrants



and are paid out by the City after Council's approval.  She emphasizes that the



$140,000.00 is already in the budget.



Council President, Gilbert Murphy, addresses the Superintendent, Ken Johnson, and



asks him to address the School Budget.  Mr. Johnson addresses the Council and the



audience and clarifies that the $140,000.00 comes from accrued salaries due the



teachers by contract for the months of July, 2018 and August, 2018.  Teachers contracts 


end August 31st, 2018  but the Fiscal Year ends June 30th, 2018.  He explains the first 



two months of the next Fiscal Year, July and August of 2018 (FY2019) is actually the 


last two months of the previous year's teachers contract and this is what that refers to.



Mr. Johnson responds to the Budget Committees' recommendation to lower the 



additional local by $140,000.00 because there is no need for a hedge.  He counters



that point to say that he believes it is a sound financial practice, for whatever reason,



contractually the School still owes the teachers for July and August and if the School



Department cannot pay, the debt falls to the City as it is the fiscal agent.  He continues



to say that the contracts says the Eastport School Department because they work for



that department but the check says City of Eastport.  He emphasizes that there is no



law on the books that says the School must keep $140,000.00; but, it is in his opinion,



the best fiscal practice because it means the School Department can cover its own



debt.  He states that there are school districts in this State that are financially strapped



and are experiencing great difficulty who spend that money and have zero in their



general fund and cannot cover teachers salaries.  He is happy to say that this is not



the case in Eastport.  He carries on to speak to the $540,000.00 figure and emphasizes



that this is at the end of the FY2017 year and reminds everyone that we are in FY2018
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and that there is always a one year lag in the audit.  The FY2017 is in hand and the



FY2018 is going to close in two weeks and he must keep in mind that one year lag.



Of the $540,000.00 that the audit says the School had in the undesignated general



fund, he feels strongly that they must keep $140,000.00 as a hedge as it is best fiscal



practice that the School Department be able to cover its debt so $540,000.00 minus



$140,000.00 leaves $400,000.00.  For FY2018, that we are just finishing up, which



has not yet been audited; they have used $100,000.00 for balance forward for this



year to help bring down taxation.  Thus, $400,000.00 minus $100,000.00 leaves



$300,000.00.  For next year (FY2019), the budget that is before the City Council this 


evening, he proposes that the School will use $200,000.00 to bring down the budget.



He reflects that the Council has a $2.5 million dollar budget, and should the Council



vote in favor of this budget as it is written, there is a $100,000.00 cushion because of



the School's obligations.  He responds to Mr. Reece's point about lowering the 



additional local by $140,000.00, and if this were to happen, it could be accomplished



by one of two ways.  The School can either cut expenditures, which would lower



the additional local, or they can increase the use of balance forward, which would



also lower the additional local.  It is his strong preference that they will not be using



any more balance forward and is not comfortable with less than $100,000.00 for a



cushion.  Should the Council vote “no” and sends the School Department back he



will not be using any balance forward as he does not want to run the budget that tight.



He reiterates to the Council that he strongly feels it is important to keep the $140,000.00



as it is best financial practice to keep it to be sure that the School can cover their debt,



whether or not the additional local stays where it is at is up to the City Council by



vote.  This will happen one of two ways, cut the budget or increase the use of the



carry forward.  



Mr. Johnson speaks to the point raised of the capital projects.  He states that in this



budget is money to replace half the gym roof with shingles and half of the windows



at the elementary school.  Those two halves put together occupy $37,000 in capital.



Also in the budget is for an additional bus payment.  He updates that the 2004 bus



is in hard shape and still passes inspection but each year more and more is put into



it for repairs to keep it running and to make sure it continues to meet inspection.



Eventually, it will not pass and the days are numbered. He speaks to another bus



payment on a $85,000.00 bus financed over five years is about $17,000.00.  He notes



that this is in there as well.  As Superintendent, having a school bus safe and



appropriate for the children to ride, is a safety issue and it is important that it be in



the budget.  He comments to say that borrowing is an option  and if they were to



enter into a bond they would need to call upon their partners of the City as the



fiscal agent and the School Department does not have the authority to borrow money.



He makes reference to the audit and believes there to be money available and he



would rather not incur debt.  He states the audit says we have $540,000 and there



is no need to incur a debt when the money is available. It was discussed amongst



the School Board and it is their preference to use the money when it is available for



capital projects as conditions can change from one year to the next.  Tuition  numbers



change fluctuate and one doesn't know what the next year's budget will bring.  He



thanks Jack Reece and the members of the Budget Committee for their time and



recommendations.
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A lady from the audience addresses Mr. Johnson if they are not going to tap into



the carry forward, what cuts would be made.  He responds that this would be a



decision of the School Board level, they are hoping that the City Council will



support the budget this is before them as written.  He strongly emphasizes that



he is not in favor of using more than $200,000.00 in balance forward and a reminder



too of the School's commitments made in FY2018 which is another $100,000.00.



It is best financial fiscal practice to hold $140,000.00 to cover their debt.  He can



say what his preference is, but it is the decision of the School Board.  Mr. Smith



of the audience asks if catastrophic circumstances be covered under insurance and



Mr. Johnson responds possibly.



Damon Weston of the audience asks if the amount of the carry over is increased



it will leave a bigger amount next year as that money may not be there.  Mr.



Johnson responds that if we have $540,000.00 at the end of FY2017 audit and



we hold the $140,000.00 this will take them down to $400,000.00 and $100,000.00



was used in FY2018 and proposing to use $200,000.00 in FY2019 that would leave



$100,000.00 that is not spoken for and is in the undesignated general fund.  Mr.



Weston's point is how much money will they have to bring down taxation – which



would be the $100,000.00 left but a $100,000.00 less than what he is proposing



to the City for next year.



Jack Reece updates that when he looked at the numbers starting with the $544,000.00



taking out $200,000.00 that the School has going forward and add another $140,000.00



to it, it will still leave $204,000.00 going forward and he also predicated that on  the



second which is a mortgage which would put some back in to it which would allow



the School to come out of this fiscal year with something in excess of that $200,000.00.



The second point he makes is that when there is placement of cushions in too many 


places it results in loss of management operation.  He reflects on the third point made



with regard to catastrophes and that the City is behind you in general and that there



are cushions here and there – those are tax dollars that are tied up which should be



in the pocket of the tax payers.  Mr. Johnson responds that he does not mean to be



argumentative and notes that the City Council has been very supportive but as the



City's Superintendent he needs to be cautious in how the budget is managed and



comes with a high level of responsibility of overseeing the budget and feels strongly



it is the responsibility of the School Department to keep its own house in good



order.  That being said, he feels confident that the City would support the School



should there be a catastrophe.  



Jack Reece closes out with the Budget Committee's general comments.  The Budget



Committee acknowledges the City Manager's dedication and good work in being able to 

decrease the Municipal Budget and also recognizes Mr. Johnson's work on the 



reimbursement rate for tuition and would like to recognize them both publicly.



Don Dunbar from the audience addresses the Council with regard to the Budget



Committee's recommendations made with regard to the vendor fees and the
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festivals.  Mr. Reece explains that it was a general recommendation and concensus



of the Budget Committee.  Mr. Dunbar responds that the vendor fees are used to



put the festivals on and if those are taken away it will affect the local businesses.



He reminds that those festivals are done for the businesses of Eastport and that



they are the best two weekends of the year.  Mr. Reece responds that it is the



responsibility of the Budget Committee to probe places with the expectation of



keeping expenses down and under control but that they only bring forth 



recommendations and rather that it is the decision of the Council.  Mr. McNerney



addresses the City Clerk and asks if she recalls the recommendation on the



FY2012 Budget with regard to the fees and cleanup and that there was a vote of



Council.  The Clerk responds that she would need to refer back to the minutes



as there are so many minutes and does not fee confident to state what Council



voted on without checking it.



Council President, Gilbert Murphy, calls for final questions/comments on the



FY2019 Budget, prior to closing the public hearing.



Councilor Bradbury comments to say that it is troublesome to her and does not



know that any member of the Budget Committee has a child currently enrolled in the 


Eastport School system and feels this is a shame and feels like everyone on that



committee has benefited themselves from public education, paid for by the



taxpayers.  She states she wishes it was more of a priority to the taxpayers of



Eastport and that every time it is spoken about to cut the School is the first to be 



mentioned.  It is sad to say that when you are talking about education for future



generations she cannot think of a more valuable tax paying expenditure.  To her



this should be of the highest importance and over and over again she hears these



discussions about cutting the budget and does not understand it and comments to



say that we will fund that much money or more to send our children elsewhere



for the same quality education.  She wants Eastport to grow and prosper and a



vital part of that future for Eastport is continual investment in the school system.



This should be at the top of our priorities and should not be the first thing we look



at  to cut and it is heart breaking that this comes up over and over again.  It is her



understanding is that the additional that they are asking for this year is for large



construction projects which will save money for the School and the taxpayers



and are projects that are long overdue.  It is also her understanding that the surplus



that it is in the budget now has come from savings with plans to accomplish these



projects and she further comments to say if our children are not our priority, what is.



Jack Reece responds by saying he may have not done well at explaining and 



ensures that they touched nothing and made no recommendations of decreasing



anything that the School Board said they want and is included in their budget.



It was strictly a structural way in which the financing is conducted.  On a personal



note, he comments to say that he has seven children who went through public school.



Ms. Bradbury is pleased to hear that his children went to public school and his belief



is to the contrary but feels there is still pervasive attitude of the committee and it is hard 


to hear of these suggestions and that the School should do with less and this worries



her for the future of Eastport.
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Council President makes a final call for questions or comments, there were none.



Council President, Gilbert Murphy, closes the public hearing at 6:45 p.m.

IV.
ACTION on PUBLIC HEARING(S)



Special Deer Hunt for 2018


MOTION
ARCHER
SECOND
BRADBURY
(PASSED  3-0)



To authorize and approve a Special Deer Hunt for 2018 as proposed and



submitted.


Proposed “FY2019” Budget


Councilor Archer notes that he will make the motion on the FY2019 but makes



reference that he is not in agreement with the increase to the Library.



MOTION
ARCHER
SECOND
BRADBURY
(PASSED  3-0)



To accept and approve the FY2019 Municipal/City budget as recommended by



the Budget Committee, as submitted and presented, to also include the recommendation



that the Senior Citizen Center remain at $8,750.00 and that the Peavey Memorial



Library line item be increased by $1,250.00 for a total of $10,000.00.


Amount to be raised in taxes is $3,228,993 for a total budget of $2,662,274.


To approve the FY2019  budget of $4,870,332 of which $2,662,274 is education  


the amount to be raised by taxes $3,228,993 and to approve a Sewer budget of 



$376,181.00 as proposed and submitted.


Council President, Gilbert Murphy, asks Legal Counsel, Dennis Mahar, if the School 


Budget needs to be a separate vote and he responds that it does.



Council President addresses the Superintendent for clarification that the $140,000.00



is for summer salaries and that Jack Reece also made reference to those monies



already being there and if it is there, why is the School asking for it.  Mr. Johnson's



begins to say that maybe he was not clear and continues to explain that we are not



raising it again and they are not asking for it and that the amount of money that is



shown in the School Budget under teachers salaries is for a full contract year.



However, the contract year is different than the fiscal year.  The School is not asking



the City to re-raise $140,000.00.  We are not  raising it every single year as the 



teachers salaries are done annually for one full year from September 1st to August 31st.



He speaks to the accrued salary which is a calculation that is made by the auditor and



that it is part of the $540,000.00 and they spend in July and August because they still



have to meet payroll for the contractual obligations in July and August but the kids



are not in school until September..  He reiterates that they spend the accrued salaries



annually and must do so to honor the contract period then when the fiscal year stops
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the accrued salaries are realized again because it is budgeted for the full contract year



so it is not raised twice in the same year.  One year trickles over into the next because



of the difference between the fiscal year and the contract year.  He re-emphasizes



that it is not being re-raised twice in one year, they spend it in July and August and



then they have to budget the full amount to pay the next July and August.



Fred Fitch from the audience questions Mr. Johnson about the budget being done



by fiscal year irrespective of contracts and do they not pay the money in the fiscal



year.  Council President, calls on the Council Liaison to the School Board and



former Councilor Mary Repole, to respond.  She speaks to say that warrants are



submitted in July and August  every year and the City pays that money.  Mr. Johnson



responds that when he is traveling from town to town occasionally everyone has



many of the same concerns, increase of taxes and there is more pressure to use more



of the carry over because the auditor says it is available and it is there.  He not only



thinks for the year they are in but also a year ahead in anticipation of the next year.



But, they are still paying the bills for right now (FY2018) i.e. contractual obligations



and the approved budget does not expire until June 30th of 2018.  Simply put they



are still paying bills off the last approved budget.  Mr. Fitch's question was is it paid



out in the fiscal year.  Mr. Johnson responds that July and August starts the new fiscal



year and the payrolls will still get paid.  The new fiscal year starts July 1st  and they



are still paying the previous contract as the contract year doesn't expire until



August 31st.  Mr. Fitch responds that they will take a carry forward next year



for the next year which is just a shell game.  Mr. Johnson responds to say that



he hopes that to be the case.  Mr. Fitch is adamant to say that the budget ends



on a fiscal year.  When something is expended out in July it is that next fiscal



year.  Mr. Johnson explains that is what is meant by accrued salaries and that



the fiscal year ends June 30th .  However, by contract; they are obligated for



expenses in July and August and that is what the accrued salaries figure represents.



He reaffirms that the fiscal year ends June 30th and July 1st is the next fiscal year.



Mr. Fitch comments that they will take an accrual for the next year and notes that



it is the same money but that it is being moved beyond the fiscal year.  Mr. Johnson



responds and states to be specific it is not the same money because the money is



spent.



The City Manager, Elaine Abbott, comments to say with what she is hearing



from everybody is that the question might be simplified out of the $544,000.00,



which is undesignated, the $140,000.00 is designated.  Mr. Johnson responds in



order to designate something it would require a vote of the School Committee and



the auditor identifies an amount of money and that is the accrued salaries and the



School is holding that money and notes that it is part of the undesignated amount.



More specific, he confirms that the $140,000.00 is part of the $544,000.00.



Kristin McKinley from the audience tries an annotation of if the School were to



go out of business at the end of the fiscal year and the School is obligated to pay



out two more months of salary and there will always be that accrued expense.  Mr.
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Johnson responds that the accrued amount is calculated by the auditor and does



change every year due to the contractual obligation and there may be fluctuations.



Fred Fitch from the audience asks how this changes the tax rate.  Mr. Johnson



responds that the tax rate is affected by how much of the $540,000.00 the School



uses.  He states that right now they are proposing to use $200,000.00 and the



$42,000.00 that the budget would add to the tax base represents somewhere 



between .28 and .3 mils or $28.00-$30.00 on a hundred thousand.  If they were to



use less carry over, the mil rate is going to go up.  If they use more carry over,



it will go down.  He says this is how it affects the tax rate.  



The Tax Assessor, Robert Scott, responds to say not necessarily.  It is dependent



on more than just the School Budget.  Other factors are the school reimbursement



from the State and the State home reimbursement and to say that the mil rate might



go down than go up is not necessarily true.  Mr. Johnson notes that he is speaking



to just the School side portion of the budget. Mr. Scott responds that on the City side



where they have to pay the taxes, it is not going to go up or down based on what



the School does with the carry over.  Mr. Johnson responds to say that he would



argue that point just because of the amount of money the School Department occupies



in the total budget which he believes to be representative to somewhere around



50% in Eastport.  Damon Weston from the audience asks what would happen if it



were not budgeted.  Mr. Johnson responds that if that additional local goes down by



$140,000.00, no matter how it is accomplished, that will lower the budget and it



will be much tighter in terms of available revenue and puts the School in jeopardy



for the following year.  Mr. Weston asks if the accrued salaries are not budgeted,



when would that hurt the School.  Mr. Johnson explains that the example that the 



auditor used was what would happen if the School closed or whatever the case, the 



debt would still be there for July and August.  



Council President reflects that the School Budget for the 17-18 year is $2,662,274.08,



which is an increase of $210,000.00.  Councilor Archer reminds Council that a while



back the City had to cover the School payroll and the City employees took a cut to



cover the payroll and he does not want to see that happen again.  Legal Counsel, 



Dennis Mahar, asks Mr. Johnson for clarification of the School requiring three votes



which would consist of the State minimum for the ESL, one for the additional local,



and one for the total budget.  Mr. Johnson responds that this is the way they do it in



the other towns where they have a warrant that is signed.  They approve the required 


local that is raised by law as well as State subsidy that is added together and that is



one vote, the additional local is a separate vote, and the third one is permission to



expend the total amount.  Legal Counsel, Dennis Mahar, states that the City should



be doing that as well.  The City Manager asks Legal Counsel if the first vote to be



made is for the required local funds plus the State subsidy.  Mr. Johnson responds that 


the required local is $1,049,870.75 and that the State subsidy is $167,407.22 and this



would be one vote, and the second vote would be the additional local for an amount
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of $533,589.36, and then the third and final vote is the total for an amount of



$2,662,274.08.  A comment came from the audience and Legal Counsel responds that



the Statute requires this and Council President asks why we were not aware of this



before.



MOTION
BRADBURY
SECOND
ARCHER
(PASSED  3-0)



To approve and authorize the raising of the required local for an amount of 



$1,049,870.75 plus the appropriating the State subsidy for an amount of 



$167,407.22 for a combined total of $1,217,277.97. 



MOTION
BRADBURY
SECOND
ARCHER
(PASSED  3-0)



To approve and authorize the raising of the additional local for an amount of



$533,589.36. 



MOTION
BRADBURY
SECOND
ARCHER
(PASSED  3-0)



To approve and authorize the School Committee to expend a total amount



of $2,662,274.08.



The Council President asks Legal Counsel if this is the proper execution of 



how the Council to bring forth their vote and he responds that it is.



The Council President expresses the Council's appreciation to the Budget



Committee for their hard work and dedication.  He comments to say that



it is difficult and that the Council, as a whole, as well as the City Manager



appreciates what they have done.

V.
ADJUSTMENT(S) TO AGENDA



MOTION
ARCHER
SECOND
BRADBURY

(PASSED  3-0)



To approve an adjustment to the Consent Agenda (Item E) to add: renewal of a 



Victualer License for Jeffrey & Leslie Starling d/b/a The Happy Crab.

VI.
 UNFINISHED BUSINESS

-
THERE WAS NONE

VII.
NEW BUSINESS


a)  Council Approval to Set Interest Rate for FY2019 Real Estate Taxes


    MOTION

ARCHER
SECOND
BRADBURY    (PASSED  3-0)



    To approve and authorize setting the interest rate for the FY2019 real estate



    taxes at 7%.



b)  Council Approval to Set Date for Interest to Commence on the FY2019 Real Estate Taxes


     MOTION
        ARCHER 
SECOND
BRADBURY
  (PASSED  3-0)



     To approve and authorize to set the interest date for the FY2019 real estate



     taxes to commence on November 1st, 2018.
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c)  Approve Tax Collector to Accept Tax Pre-Payments for FY2020


     MOTION

ARCHER
SECOND
BRADBURY
  (PASSED  3-0)



     To authorize and approve the Tax Collector to accept tax pre-payments for



     FY2020 at or with 0% interest and that there are no refunds.


d)  Opening & Award of City's Municipal “FY2019” Trash Bid


     City Clerk informs Council that only one bid was received and gives it



     to the Council President for opening.



     MOTION

BRADBURY
SECOND
ARCHER
 (PASSED  3-0)


     To accept and award the “FY2019” Municipal Trash bid as submitted to



     James Barnes d/b/a Moose Island Solid Waste Disposal for an amount of



     $100.00 per month to commence on July 1st, 2018 with payment in twelve



     equal installments due the last day of each month for a total annual amount



     of $1,200.00.


e)  Opening & Award of Bid for Sale of City Property  -  76 High Street



(ref. Tax Map #I&-0C2-02)


     The City Clerk updates Council that there were no bids received and



     no action was taken by the Council.


f)  Council Approval for Repair to Sidewalks on Key, Shackford, & Washington


     The City Manager explains to Council what is being requested of Council is



     approval to repair the sidewalks going from Middle Street all the way down



     Key Street to Water Street as well as a stretch on Washington Street that the



     State plows have damage to and then a section of Shackford Street as well.



     The only company that came through to talk to the City about this is County



     Concrete and to do all of those points referenced it would be $20,000.00 and



     the request is to expend this from Capital Improvements.  Councilor Archer



     asks the City Manager if the material/product is asphalt and she responds it is.



     MOTION

BRADBURY
SECOND
ARCHER
   (PASSED  3-0)


     To approve and authorize the repair to sidewalks as presented by the City



     Manager to include Key Street to Water, a stretch on Washington Street,



     and a section of Shackford Street for a total amount of $20,000.00 and that



     this amount be expended out of Capital Improvements.



g)  Council Approval of Addendum to a Liquor License for Bill Condon



(d/b/a Ponderosa LLC located at 16 Norwood Road)


     The City Clerk updates Council that this request is before them as Mr.



     Condon forgot to include the the drawing with his Liquor License



     application and it required him to come back before Council for that



     approval.
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     MOTION

ARCHER
SECOND
BRADBURY
(PASSED 3-0)


     To approve the addendum of a drawing that was to be included with the



     Liquor License that Council previously approved for Bill Condon d/b/a 



     Ponderosa LLC located at 16 Norwood. 



h)   Council Approval for the Purchase of a Lawnmower for the Cemetery Dept.



(to come from Perpetual Care Interest)





      The City Manager updates Council that three companies have all given



      quotes with the lowest one Guptills in East Machias, however, the Public



     Works Director wanted her to express to the Council that they did not have



     cutting size deck they were looking for which was a 48 inch so they quoted



     they had and it is too big for the Cemetery and it does have a chain hung deck



     and the deck is not metal.  Another quote received was from Greenway



     Equipment $7,637.00, and the other quote received was from Johnson's



     True Value for $4,999.99.


     MOTION

ARCHER
SECOND
BRADBURY
(PASSED 3-0)


     To approve and authorize the purchase of a lawnmower for the Cemetery



     Department from Johnson's True Value as quoted for $4,999.99 and to



     authorize that it come out of the Perpetual Care Interest. 



i)   Council Approval to Expend $5,676.00 from Sewer for Repairs to Clark Street Pump Station


     The City Manager updates Council that this was discovered and that the impellers



     and the ware rings on the Clark Street pump station are worn out and need to be



     replaced and could be costly if not down.  She needs Council approval and that



     it would be expended from the WWTP budget.



     MOTION

BRADBURY    SECOND
ARCHER
 (PASSED 3-0)


     To approve and authorize the expenditure of $5,676.00 from the Wastewater



     Treatment Plant budget for the sewer repairs to the Clark Street pump station.


j)   Council Approval for Sale of 1974 Ladder Truck & 2002 Freightliner Sweeper


     Council President reminds everyone that we put these two items out to bid.  The



     bid on the old ladder truck at the Fire Department  was $2,800.00 and the Fire



     Chief believes he can more than the $2,800.00 locally.  Council President's



     recommendation is to not accept the bid and give authorization to the Fire Chief



     to sell it.  The City Manager updates Council that the Fire Chief wants to advertise



     it in the Calais Advertiser and the Quoddy Tides.
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     MOTION

ARCHER    SECOND
BRADBURY
 (PASSED 3-0)


     To reject the bid received and to authorize the Fire Chief, Richard Clark,



     to sell the 1974 Ladder Fire Truck and that he has 30 days to do it, and should 



     it not sell, it will come back to Council for consideration to put it back out to bid.



     The City Manager updates Council that the high bid for the sweeper came



     in at $4,650.00 and that the Public Works Director, Howie Johnson, that it



     sell for that amount.



     MOTION

ARCHER    SECOND
BRADBURY
 (PASSED 3-0)


     To accept the high bid of $4,650.00 and to sell the 2002 Freightliner Sweeper.


     The City Manager makes note that Council voted to put out two other



     pieces of equipment out and that the Sterling was in the garage for repairs



     at the time so the auctioneer is coming up to take more pictures and do a 



     full vehicle report on it soon and informs Council that those will go out to 



     bid but it was not available at the time for photographs and a going over but



     they will be listed soon.  Councilor Archer suggests that they should consider



     having them take pictures of the Grader too.  Council President prefers to 



     handle that at another meeting.


k)  Council Approval for a Roast Permit – Landmark 1887 – July/August/Sept. 2018


     Pam Francis addresses the Council and explains that she is before them with a



     a request to hold a pig roast in front of the Landmark 1887 establishment which



     basically involves a an equipped trailer that would take up a few parking spaces.



     No specific dates have been set yet, but she is hoping to try it over the 4th and



     possibly hold one in August and another during the Pirate Festival weekend.  It



     is basically the same as any other vendor.  The actual pig gets purchased by one



     of our vendors that they have.  The Clerk updates that she is required to come



     before the Council first for their permit and then they are able to apply for the 



     permit through the State.  Former Councilor Mary Repole feels that it is a great



     idea and hopeful that it will draw people in and Ms. Francis responds that this is



     her hope as well.  Councilor Archer asks if there is a special occasion tied to the 



     August date.  Ms. Francis speaks that she has to coordinate dates with the person



     who will be running it that actually has the equipment.  She really would like to



     do one over the 4th and the most important one to her is the Pirate Festival.



     Councilor Bradbury addresses Legal Counsel and asks if anything is needed in 



     terms of liability coverage or any type of waiver.  Ms. Francis responds that



     she believes she would covered under her insurance for anything that she does.



     The City Clerk asks Ms. Francis if there are specifics to the parking area that



     will be utilized.  She responds it would be in front of the Landmark and that she



     hopes to set up some chairs in a closed off space similar to what is done over the 



     4th when people are walking through.
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     MOTION

ARCHER    SECOND
BRADBURY
 (PASSED 3-0)


     To approve the request for Pamela Francis d/b/a Landmark 1887 to hold a pig



     roast one for over the 4th of July, one in August, and one in September over 



     the Pirate Festival weekend.  


l)   RFP's – Real Estate Marketing Proposal for 45-47 Third Street – Tax Map #I7-0D1-10/11


     The City Manager reminds Council that put out an advertisement for RFP's for



     property located at 45-47 Third Street.  Council Presidents opens the first one



     opened is from Due East Real Estate to list the property for $30,000.00 with a



     commission rate at 8% with a length of contract for one year and that the marketing



     plan includes listing the property on the Due East website, the Maine Listings.com,



     Realtor.com, the local newspapers, and social media.  The second RFP opened



     was from the Christopher Group which stated to list it with a one year agreement



     with a commission rate of 6% with the listing on the MLS and their company



     website as well as Zillow Realtor.com and several other websites in addition to



     local advertising,  It is suggested to list the lot in the range of $19,000.00 to 



     $24,900.00 and be open to offers.  This RFP was submitted by Samra Kuseybi.



     MOTION

BRADBURY    SECOND
ARCHER
 (PASSED 3-0)


     To accept and award the RFP as presented and submitted to Due East Realty 


     to list the property located at 45-47 Third Street referencing Tax Map #I7-0D1-10/11



     for an amount of $30,000.00 with a commission rate of 8% for a one year period.


m) Open & Award of Bid for  the Airport Stormwater Project


     The City Manager reminds the Council that this is a DEP required project.



     A total of two bids were received.  The Council President opens the first one



     which was received on 6/8/2018 from Morgans Construction who proposes



     to supply all materials and labor to perform work as designed by Down to



     Earth detail on plans, title, drainage, and grading plan for the Eastport



     Municipal Airport for an amount of $376,151.00.  The second bid opened



     was from Sukaze Project Solutions received on 6/6/2018 and came in at an



     amount of $271,117.18 to include all supervision, labor, tools, supplies,



     permit materials and temporary materials required to perform the work



     including construction quality control, inspection, testing, and documentation.



     Councilor Archer asks where they are out of and they are from Stillwater.



     Council President asks the City Manager if there is any federal in that project.



     She informs Council that this is all the City's.  Former Councilor Repole



     addresses the City Manager and asks if she had an anticipated amount and



     she thought it would be in the vicinity of $120,000.00.  Former Councilor



     Mary Repole asks for the time frame.  The City Manager responds that it



     is her understanding it should have been done two to three years ago but that she



     could check again with DEP.  She comments that it has nothing to do with us



     there is just too much asphalt and should have been done a long time ago.

-16-



     Council President asks if a decision needs to be rendered at this meeting and



     the City Manager said no and she then asks Legal Counsel if there are specific



     time restraints.  Council President would rather see a full Council in attendance



     to vote on this matter.



     MOTION

ARCHER    SECOND
BRADBURY
 (PASSED 3-0)


     To table this matter until next month to have the City Manager proceed with 



     financing options for a loan and to bring its back to the Council at our next



     meeting of July 11th, 2018.


n)   Council Approval  - Border Historical Society's Celebration



(200th Anniversary of End of British Occupation & Repartriation of





Moose Island to US – June 30th, 2018)


     The City Manager updates that Ruth McInnis contacted her on this and that



     some of this will be held in the streets but most of it will be done on private

                             property and it requires the City Council must authorize that it take place.



     She notes that it is a none day event and there is an agenda in their packet.



     MOTION

BRADBURY    SECOND
ARCHER
 (PASSED 3-0)


     To approve the one day event to take place on June 30th, 2018 for the Border



     Historical Society's Celebration for the 200th Anniversary of End of British



     Occupation and Repartriation of Moose Island to US as presented and submitted.


o)   Request for Council Approval of Bay Days (Lisa Stephen)


     MOTION

ARCHER    SECOND
BRADBURY
 (PASSED 3-0)


     To accept and approve the Bay Days schedule as submitted by Lisa Stephen.


p)   Council Liaison/Manager Updates


      The City Manager recognizes the Eastport Area Chamber of Commerce on



      their 100th anniversary.  She also updates that the pavilion at Cony Park is



      almost finished and they will install picnic tables and barbeque grills.  A 



      request has already come in to use the pavilion.   She also updates that the



      compactors are being installed at the Marion Transfer Station and they upgrades



      will help improve the efficiency of making sure we get 12 ton loads and



      assist the efficiency for member communities and they are scheduled to hold  


      a meeting tomorrow.


      MOTION

BRADBURY 
SECOND
ARCHER
 (PASSED 3-0 )


      To approve the Liaison/Manager update as presented and given..



q)  Council Approval of Consent Agenda


     MOTION

ARCHER 
SECOND
BRADBURY
 (PASSED 3-0 )


     To approve the Consent Agenda as submitted.
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VIII.
COUNCIL ISSUES

-
THERE WERE NONE
            IX.
ADJOURN
   



MOTION
ARCHER 
SECOND
BRADBURY   (PASSED  3-0)  TIME:   7:45  P.M.

   
To adjourn.
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